                                                                    CITY OF SALEM 
BOARD OF HEALTH
MEETING MINUTES
October 12, 2010
	MEMBERS PRESENT: Dr. Barbara Poremba, Chairperson, Kemith LeBlanc, Martin Fair, & Gayle Sullivan
OTHERS PRESENT: David Greenbaum, Acting Health Agent, Councillor Liaison Thomas Furey & Jennifer Keough, Code Enforcement Officer
MEMBERS EXCUSED:  Marc Salinas, Dr. Larissa Lucas


	
	

	TOPIC
	DISCUSSION/ACTION

	
	

	1. Call to Order

2. Minutes of Last Meeting

           (Sept 14, 2010)
	Meeting called to order by Dr. Poremba, Chair, at 7:00pm.

Unanimously approved with corrections


	3. Chairperson Announcements
	None presented

	
	

	     4. Monthly Reports-Updates



	A. Administrative Report

B. Public Health Nurse Report
C. Acting Health Agent Report

D. City Council Liaison Updates
5. New Business
A. Variance Request for Acidification of Rice– East Sakura

B. Hearing – 19 Linden Street trash violations

C. Lowe’s-Wal-Mart Project – 460, 462 440 & 488 Highland Avenue
D. US Biological – Traders Way

 8.  Executive Session - Personnel            Matter 
	Presented and approved. Copy available in office
Presented and approved. Copy available in office
Presented and approved. Copy available in office
None presented.
Jin Lee of Food Service Solutions and Sandy Lee of Lim & Associates presented on behalf of the owner and presented a HACCP plan for the acidification of rice (copies available in office). Mr. Lee stated that test strips will be used to test the ph of rice used for sushi. A log sheet and color chart would be on site. M. Fair suggests that a ph meter be also used to more accurately confirm test strip results.
Motion by M. Fair: to grant the variance for acidification of rice with the requirement that a ph meter be on site to insure confirm accuracy of  test strip results. 2nd
3 in favor, 0 opposed (Chair abstains as per usual custom)  Motion Passes
D. Greenbaum provided introductory remarks for hearing and photos of property showing trash violations (copies of all available in office). On March 19, 2010 a complaint was received in the Board of Health office regarding trash violations in the rear of 19 Linden Street.  An initial inspection was conducted on March 16, 2010 with re-inspections on April 7, 8, and 14, 2010.  After discussions with the owner it was agreed that the property would be cleaned in 30 days.  On July 30, 2010 a re-inspection was conducted and the area was partially cleaned.  On August 19, 2010 additional complaints regarding the conditions in the rear of 19 Linden Street were received in the Board of Health office.  Based upon those complaints an additional inspection was conducted and a subsequent order was issued.  Mr. Dragon requested a hearing in front of the Board to appeal the most recent order.  Due to the amount of debris including cinder blocks, bricks, asphalt, fencing and yard waste and the complaint of rodents, skunks and raccoons it was determined that these conditions created a public health nuisance and the area would need to be cleaned to abate this nuisance.
D. Greenbaum – Half the fence blew down in a wind storm in February 2010. That part of the fence was removed and has not been replaced. D Greenbaum believes that there was a retaining wall on the property at one point because of the railroad ties that are still on the property. There are more materials at 19 Linden St. than just concrete and cinderblocks. According to complaints it has created a harborage for rodents and is a public health nuisance. In the opinion of the office and the board of health staff the remaining debris needs to be removed. The staff has worked with Mr. Dragon and his neighbors over the last six months to try and rectify the trash issue. 
Richard Dragon, father of property owner, stated that the trash was not disposed of by the property owner; however, he has removed 4 dumpsters of material at a considerable expense.  Mr. Dragon did not state the cost.  He believes that the condition is now satisfactory and is appealing the order from the health department requiring further cleanup. He argued that, according to the state building code article 33-11.1, a retaining wall would have to be built in order to further clean out the area that D. Greenbaum wants clean. There was a fence previously but only part remains and is in disrepair and he has no plan to replace it.
Mr. Bill Coombs, 17 Linden St is a neighbor and property owner for 34 years. He stated that he is a certified sanitarian and worked in NY. He states that the property has been cleaned and is acceptable. The dirt and cinderblocks that remain are not, in his opinion, a public health issue. 
Erin Higgins 270 Lafayette St stated that condition of 19 Linden Street is affecting the property value of the abutters & is creating a harborage for rodents and skunks.
John Ronan, 274 Lafayette Street, Ward 5 Councilor and property owner since 1991states he has a view of 19 Linden Street from his house.  He state the fence has been in the same location and collapsed because of debris and materials from19 Linden Street. He stated he has witnessed a family of skunks living in the debris.  He supports the health departments request for further cleanup.  Councillor Ronan would be willing to help put the fence back up along with his neighbors at 270 Lafayette Street when the property is adequately cleaned up. 
Joe Hannon 270 Lafayette Street Unit 2 stated that the debris was originally 3 feet high. He confirms that Mr. Dragon has taken a lot of debris out but there is still more that needs to be removed. There is a mesh type fence underneath all the leaves that have been dumped in the back of this property and it is not solid ground. 
Lauren Purtell, 270 Lafayette Street, Unit 1, stated that this has been a public health issue for some time. She stated she has seen raccoons, rodents & skunks on his property. 

Dr. Poremba asked D. Greenbaum when these photos were taken, if there any earlier or other photos and if the fence was replaced would this resolve any public health concerns. She also asked if there was any physical evidence of any raccoons, skunks or rodents such as nesting or tunneling.
D. Greenbaum stated that the photos given to the board were taken on August 26, 2010. He had earlier photos taken sometime in May before the partial clean up of 19 Linden St. and presented them to the board for review. He did not have any photos of those areas that had been satisfactorily cleaned. He stated that a fence would not eliminate the nuisance. He was unable to identify any evidence of rodents, etc because of the conditions of the soil and debris.
Jennifer Keough, Code Enforcement Officer stated that she concurred with D. Greenbaum’s presentation of the issues.
The board discussed the pertinence of the issues to public health. They concurred that issues regarding fencing and retaining walls were not appropriate for the BOH. They were impressed with the extent of clean up Mr. Dragon had done. They were unsure about what materials, if any, that remained would be considered a public health nuisance. 
They consulted the Mass State Law 105 CMR 410.602:  Maintenance of Areas Free From Garbage and Rubbish (A) Land:  The owner of any parcel of land, vacant or otherwise, shall be responsible for maintaining such parcel of land in a clean and sanitary condition and free from garbage, rubbish, or other refuse. The owner of such parcel of land shall correct any condition caused by or on such parcel or its appurtenance which affects the health or safety and well-being of the occupants of any dwelling or of the general public.
The board considered that if further cleanup was required there must be specific criteria to evaluate what is a “satisfactory cleanup”. Since D. Greenbaum stated he had already approved other areas as satisfactory, that the criteria should be the same as for that area. Dr. Poremba asked D. Greenbaum to take photos in the next week to document the current condition of both areas as the standard. In specific, the board wanted the mesh fencing, asphalt, bricks, yard waste and any other debris removed so that the area in question will match the area already approved.
Motion by G. Sullivan: to require Mr. Dragon to do some additional cleanup include removal of mesh type fencing, asphalt, bricks, yard waste and all other debris be removed to comply with the order sent by D. Greenbaum in accordance with the State Sanitary Code. The portion that needs to been cleaned within 30 days and should match the portion that was previously cleaned and approved as evidenced by new before and after photos. 2nd 
2 in favor, 1 opposed (Chair abstains per usual custom) 
Motion passes.

Austin Turner, Project Engineer and Atty. Correnti presented the proposed project for 460, 462, 440 & 488 Highland Avenue.
Storm water drainage was discussed and a design is under peer review.  Mr. Turner had been working with Lynn Water and Sewer Commission, neighbors and state representative on this issue. 
The board reviewed the Possible Conditions (copy available at BOH office). Removed #6 & 7 and additional language was added to #14.
Motion by M. Fair: to approve project with conditions. 2nd 

3 in favor, 0 opposed (Chair Abstains per usual custom)
Motion passes

Donald Seaberg of Benchmark Engineering and Lawrence Shore, President, US Biological presenting plans for US Biological.
Company is relocating from Marblehead to Salem.  This business is distributor, packager and small manufacture of laboratory reagents including proteins, antibodies, stem cell culture and ELISA kits. The products manufactured are not hazardous. The building is 43,000 sq ft and will be 2 stories. At this time the company will only use half of the building with a possibility of expansion or rental in the future. 
Motion by G. Sullivan: to approve the project subject to the standard conditions Remove #6, #7 and #18.  2nd 
3 in favor, 0 opposed  (Chair abstains as per usual custom)
Motion passes.


	
	

	
	

	
	

	 MEETING ADJOURNED:
Respectfully submitted,

Heather Lyons

Clerk of the Board

	10:10 p.m.



	Next regularly scheduled meeting is November 9, 2010 at 7pm 
At City Hall Annex, 120 Washington Street, Room 311 Salem.



